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Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of The Murrayfield Club 

Murrayfield Dementia Project, Charity SC023210 

Held at SURC on Tuesday 16th June 2015 at 7.00pm. 

 

Convenor’s Opening Remarks 

The Convenor Rev. Dean Fostekew opened the meeting with prayer and welcomed 
members of the Management Committee, Staff, Volunteers, Carers and members of the 
three churches.  29 people were present. 

Apologies 

Apologies were received from Rev. Keith Graham, Geoffrey Lord, Liz Sudlow, Lizzie Dell, 
Pat Hernandez, Martha Dickson, Mr Urquhart, Tiggy Herbert and Kerry Shott. 

Minutes 

Minutes of the AGM held on 17th June 2014 included in the Annual Report Brochure. 
Acceptance proposed by Isobel Mackenzie, seconded by Victor Chlebowski. 

Report from Convenor 

Full report in brochure.  I hope that you can see from the Annual Report that the club 
continues to go from strength to strength. We are blessed with our excellent workers 
Laura and Eleanor, Kerry and Karen and their dedication to the people they work with 
and care for. 

Kerry and Karen joined us at the end of last year following Laura Peirse’s departure and 
during the period between we were fortunate to have Tiggy Herbert filling in for us. 
Gavin joined us as our employee, following changes at the Parish Centre – we all love 
Gavin’s cooking especially his scones.  Not only have our employees been hard at work 
but the Trustees have had a busy year as we had to bid for Council funds which, praise 
the Lord we were successful and are grateful for, making the amount and work behind 
the scenes very worthwhile and we are grateful to Victor Chlebowski for taking a lead in 
this.  Not only were we successful in our Council grant but we also were successful in an 
application to ELHF (Edinburgh & Lothian Health Foundation) for funding to employ an 
outreach worker – so watch this space. 

We have had a few Trustee changes as detailed in the report and I would like to give my 
thanks to Graeme Glendinning his input was greatly appreciated and we will later 
formally welcome Andrea Sharpe to the board who has been hard at work on our behalf 
since the beginning of the year and is the liaison trustee with our staff team.  And that’s 
what the Board is, a team that works together and to whom I am very grateful.  Thanks 
are also due to John Gibb our treasurer and May Lindsay our secretary – without May I 
could not do my convener’s job at all.  Thank you May. 
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But our club could not service and provide the excellent service it does without the 
commitment of our volunteers and to all of them I say ‘Thank you’ and ‘Thank you 
again.’ And finally thank you to MPC, Carolyn and Maureen in the office for their help 
and support. 

Financial Report and Adoption of Accounts 

A copy of the unsigned accounts included in brochure.  A signed copy was tabled for 
anyone wishing to view the Audited Accounts.  The Trustees had already approved the 
final accounts.  John Gibb Treasurer spoke to the accounts highlighting a small surplus 
and the reduction in staff salaries due to a staff restructure and a saving on employee NI.  
A drop in volunteer transport resulted in an increase in usage of the bus.  Catering has 
increased due to the change of terms from Murrayfield Centre and we now have 
responsibility for ordering all food. 

Future funding for 3 years is expected though not assured as each year we will be 
dependent on the Council financial situation and the conditions attached to the funding, 
i.e. performance of the club, attendance and activities which will be closely monitored. 

Report from Senior Support Staff 

Full report in brochure. Thanks extended to Laura for her work on the report. Eleanor 
spoke on behalf of the staff and thanked everyone for attending and supporting the club.  
We have accomplished a lot in the past year with a regular core group of volunteers.  We 
are not shy in shanghai-ing people to help us out – Britain’s Got talent has nothing on us 
– babies going to the clinic, policeman, lady with a violin – Carobyx which our members 
love! 

A visit from the Council recently to talk to us on Cognitive Stimulating Therapy was a 
revelation as we were already doing this.  There is a reason for the activities and themes 
we organise.  When we had our Global Theme we had a world map and asked members 
where they had travelled to and located the place on the map.  The places they had 
visited were astounding.  We the staff, have the privilege of hearing their memories.  The 
staff were the “fantastic four” and now we are “the infamous five” as Gavin joins our 
staff and we thank you for your support. 

Election of Trustees and Office Bearers 

Andrea Sharpe, Church of the Good Shepherd, Proposed by Pat Gordon, Seconded by Pat 
Tait. 

Chris Goudie, Murrayfield Parish Church, Proposed by May Lindsay, Seconded by Aileen 
Gibb. 

Re election of Office bearers: Convenor Rev Dean Fostekew, Proposed by John Crispin, 
Seconded by Liz Smith.  Secretary May Lindsay, and Treasurer John Gibb, Proposed by 
Agnes Spence, Seconded by Pat Gordon. 

Re election of Trustees: Appointment of Rev. Sue Kirkbride as Vice Convenor approved 
by the meeting. 
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AOCB 

Dean thanked the secretary and presented her with a small gift. 

The secretary reminded guests of the forthcoming Summer Fruits evening to be held at 
The Church of the Good Shepherd on Thursday 9th July at 6pm.   As this is our main fund-
raising event, we propose to man a bottle stall and would ask you to kindly donate 
bottles of any kind. There being no other business, Dean closed the business part of the 
meeting 

 

Speaker 

Dean welcomed our speaker, Cath Cassidy, Communications Officer, Older People’s 
Services, City of Edinburgh Council.  Cath detailed her role in the project  ‘Dementia 
Friendly Edinburgh’ with illustrations and how business’s, supermarkets, restaurants 
and local groups are signing up to and supporting the project to make companies aware 
of the issues people with dementia have to overcome.  Cath answered questions from 
the meeting.  Dean thanked Cath on behalf of the Club for giving of her time and for 
making us aware of how Edinburgh businesses are supporting this project. 

The close of the meeting was followed by wine, nibbles and lots of chat! 
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Trustees- Management Committee: 

 The newly formed Task Groups (including Governance, Access and Staffing) have been 
successfully establishing their individual roles. The current Board comprises:  

The Rev’d. Canon Dean Fostekew (Chairman of Trustees):  Dean 
became a Trustee in 2009 when he was appointed as Rector of the 
Church of the Good Shepherd (Scottish Episcopal) and joined 
Murrayfield Churches Together Ecumenical Team.  He has been the 
chair of the Trustees since 2012.  Dean has experience of over 20 years 
in ministry and has cared for family members living with Dementia. 

 

Rev’d. Keith Graham (Trustee):  Before joining the team in 2014, 
Keith was minister of Stenhouse St. Aidan’s in Edinburgh for 5 ½ years.  
He trained for ministry in Glasgow and prior to that had spent 10 years 
or so working in Glasgow in the Social Care sector with people 
experiencing drug problems and street homelessness.  Keith is 
currently also on the chaplaincy team at HMP Edinburgh. 

 

Rev’d. Susan Kirkbride (Trustee):  Sue has been the Minister of 
Saughtonhall United Reformed Church – one of the constituent 
churches of Murrayfield Churches Together – since 2006.  Since then 
she served her term of office as Convenor of the Murrayfield Dementia 
Project for six and a half years.  It was during this time that the Club 
changed from its original small scale project to the current model 

working with City of Edinburgh Council. 

Sue is also a member of FIOP (Faith in Older People) and sits on the Scottish Episcopal 
Church’s ‘Church for all’ group and is a member of the Christian Council on Ageing 
Dementia network. 

May Lindsay (Trustee & Secretary):  May has been an Elder in the 
Murrayfield Parish Church for over 30 years and has also volunteered 
with the project for over 20 years.  May became a Trustee in 2010 
taking on the role of Secretary to the Trustees.  Before retiring in 1998 
May worked with the Royal Bank of Scotland at the Staff Training 
College.  May has experience of caring for a close friend with Dementia 
and understands the needs and support for carers. 

John Gibb (Treasurer): John became Treasurer of the Club in 2014. He 
has been a member of Murrayfield Parish Church since 1985. Worked 
with Standard Life Assurance Company for over 40 years and qualified 
as an actuary in 1972. 

 

 



7 
 

 

John has been an Elder at Murrayfield Parish Church for over 30 years 
and became a Trustee of the Project in 2009.  The same year he became 
Treasurer and has since retired from that position after 5 years in the 
post.  John graduated as a Doctor in July 1968 and has spent most of his 
career in General Practice working in deprived areas of Edinburgh.  He 

was always interested in Medical politics and towards the latter part of his working 
career held a position in medical administration as a Clinical Director with Lothian 
Health Board. 

                                                                                                                             
Andrea Sharpe (Trustee-Convenor of Staffing group): A member of 
the Church of the Good Shepherd, she is a keen conservationist, with an 
emphasis on outdoor learning with children as well as being an 
enthusiastic member of Edinburgh Zoo 

 

 

Victor Chlebowski (Trustee-Convenor of Access group):  Victor 
joined the Board in March 2014 having previously worked in both 
Social Work and management positions in a number of Local 
Authorities and Voluntary organisations.  Including periods within the 
Scottish Borders, City of Edinburgh, Capability Scotland, Leonard 
Cheshire Foundation, and Scottish Consortium for Learning Disabilities, 
Garvald Edinburgh and Deaf Action.   

Isobel Mackenzie (Trustee):  Enthusiastic fundraiser at the Church of 
the Good Shepherd, using experience gained from running a coffee-
shop/Retail Business.  Sometime past, Isobel established and ran a Day 
Centre for Frail Aged at Carrickvale Day Centre. Isobel has taken on the 
supervisory role for the Outreach worker post- established September 
2015. 

 

Agnes Spence (Trustee):  Agnes became a Trustee in 2011.  Her 
interest in care of the elderly stems from her background in nursing, 
training in Denmark and working in hospitals there and in Sweden 
before coming to the Royal Infirmary of Edinburgh.  Latterly, for a 
period of 18 years, she was the Matron/Manager of a Nursing Home 
before retiring in 2008. 

Chris Goudie (Trustee): Chris was appointed to the board during the     
AGM in 2015. She is a long standing member and Elder of the 
Murrayfield Parish Church and continuously recognises the needs of 
older people in the community. She has even established a successful 
Scrabble group that now meet on a regular basis.  
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Sandi Marshall (Trustee- Carer’s Representative):  

Sandi understands the needs of Carer’s and is a valuable asset as Carer’s Representative 
on the Board of Trustees. She also lends her time to the Club as a volunteer on Tuesdays. 
Sandi has been involved in ‘The Pioneers’- a monthly support group for people with 
Dementia and their care partners. 

Changes to the Board:  

Rev’d Susan Kirkbride has been called to be minister at the Peedie Kirk in Orkney and 
subsequently is no longer a member of the board.  

Andrea Sharpe has resigned from the board as of April 2016 having found full time 
employment.  

Rev’d Canon Dean Fostekew has agreed to remain as Convenor and Chairman for a 
further two years. 

Staff and Volunteers: 

 

Eleanor Watson- Senior Support Worker: 

Eleanor Watson brings with her experience with Special Needs Schools 
and a 20year background in administration. Eleanor is an active 
member of the Saughtonhall Drama Group; a member of a local choir 
and bowling club. She has recently travelled around Sri Lanka. 

 

Laura Edwards- Senior Support Worker and Administration 

Laura has been working for the Club for just over 4years and brings 
nearly 10years experience from The British Red Cross, Day Care 
Centres and Home Care Agencies. She is a keen environmentalist and 
photographer and once worked as a Warden on an island nature 
reserve. 

 

Kerry Shott – Part Time Support worker: 

Kerry has an affinity for working with older people and has a history 
of volunteering with children and adults with learning difficulties. She 
joined the Murrayfield Club in 2014 as a volunteer and enjoyed it so 
much she became a paid member of staff in January 2015. 
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Karen Avey – Part Time Support Worker: 

Karen joined the Club in January 2015 as a part-time Support Worker, 
after working in the Private Healthcare sector for 15 years doing 
administrative work. She is currently the Safeguarding Officer for 
Murrayfield Parish Church. She enjoys spending time with her two 
daughters and catching up with her friends. 

Liz Potter – Outreach Worker: 

Joining in September 2015 Liz has spent a considerable amount of time 
establishing the new Outreach Worker post. Liz has previously worked 
as a nurse and personal assistant and has also spent many years as a 
Beaver Leader. Liz enjoys spending time with her 4 children who are 
now all taller than her. 

Gavin Watson - Catering 

Gavin has been working for the Murrayfield Club since 2012, firstly on 
behalf of the Murrayfield Parish Church via the Dove Cafe and more 
recently under contract with the Murrayfield Dementia Project. He 
brings a wealth of experience in catering and consistently provides 
fully nutritious meals to the members and volunteers alike. His 
hobbies include Golf and Snooker.  

 

The Murrayfield Club is privileged to have the support of 9 Volunteers from the 
community that kindly lend their time either within the Club environment or assisting 
in safely transporting members each day.  

They bring with them an extensive knowledge of the care sector, a multitude of ideas 
and resources, many varied talents and a great sense of fun in order to provide the best 
possible day for each individual member.  
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Convenor’s Report 

I am pleased to be able to present the Report (for the year ending 31st March 2016) of 
the Management Group (Trustees) of the Murrayfield Dementia Project – known as The 
Murrayfield Club or ‘The Club’. This has been a year of transition and the building upon 
existing good practice. This year has seen changes in the Trustee Board and in the recent 
months a change in our staff team. This year has also seen the Trustees continue to 
manage the grant from the council (guaranteed until 2018) and for the establishment of 
a dedicated outreach worker focused on the Club, funded by the Edinburgh and 
Lothian’s Health Foundation (guaranteed until the end of 2017). 

Vision 

Our vision is to provide high quality day care for the Frail Elderly and those living with 
Dementia in the North West of Edinburgh. We also aim to support the carers of our 
members with help and advice as appropriate. 

Development 

Enhanced care plans are in place for all the service users, and a weekly programme of 
activities across the three days is now fully in place. Activities across the week now 
follow themes relating to the lives of the members and current local and national events; 
such as the Queen’s 90th Birthday celebrations, Easter and Wimbledon.  

The collaborative style of staff working has continued to be successful. The team work 
closely with each other to ensure that members’ needs are well met and that planning 
for the future and the day to day running is coherent. With one of the senior workers 
leaving in May 2016, the Trustees in consultation with the four workers and volunteers 
discerned that there was a need for a co-ordinator role within the team. The Co-
ordinator post has been advertised and I hope that by the AGM will have been filled. The 
change in practice has in many ways been necessitated by the increasing amount of 
administration and compliance with changes in day care legislation that has recently 
come about.  

Thanks need to be given to the whole team for their total commitment to purpose and 
especially to the two senior workers who have continued to oversee the integration of 
the two part-time workers during the last year. We are exceptionally fortunate in the 
quality of our workers and their commitment to the Club and its members. 

Support Team 

We thank our four workers Laura Edwards and Eleanor 
Watson (the senior workers) and Karen Avey and Kerry 
Shott (part-time workers) for the commitment, enthusiasm 
and dedication they bring to their roles. 

From the 1st May 2015 the Club took over the employment 
of Gavin Watson as chef and the transition has been almost 

seamless. Gavin is a wonderful chef and our members look forward to the food they 
enjoy very much. We know because they repeatedly tell us so.  
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Without the dedicated team of volunteers the Club would not be able to function as well 
as it does and we are thankful to all who freely give of their time in service of our 
members. 

We have been delighted to be joined by new volunteers in different roles serving the 
Club they are drivers, escorts, activity facilitators and catering support. They have given 
generously of their time and brought enthusiasm and experience, including caring, 
medical and management skills. We also said goodbye to Bruce Geary and we thank 
them for all they gave to the Club. 

Leaving the Trustee Board has been Andrea Sharpe (Good Shepherd) who gave so freely 
of her time and skills in management and marketing. We wish Andrea well in her new 
job and we will continue to build upon the areas of good practice she initiated. 

The Rev’d Sue Kirkbride also stepped down from the Trustees Board. She had been 
instrumental in the reorganisation of the Club when it became council funded almost a 
decade ago and has remained a steady and faithful member of the Board. We wish Sue 
well as she begins her new role as minister to the Peedie Kirk (United Reformed Church) 
on Orkney. 

Within the management of the Board we are blessed by May Lindsay trustee and 
Secretary. Her skills in administration are a great gift. We are also blessed by the 
commitment of John Gibb our Treasurer.  

The Club is fortunate in its Trustee Board, that everyone is prepared to shoulder 
responsibilities and extra burdens when times must and I am thankful to the whole 
Board for all that they have done this past 12 months. It has been a very busy and ‘full 
on’ year.  

The Trustees would like to thank the administrative team at Murrayfield Parish Church 
for continuing to ensure a quality environment for our club. Special thanks to Carolyn 
Davidson the Centre Manager, Robin Leach caretaker, Maureen Gilleade in the office.   

Thanks are also due to the Hall Committee of Murrayfield Parish Church for their 
willingness to engage with the terms and conditions of our let and for the support they 
and the elders give us. 

Members/Users 

We are an ‘open’ club welcoming anyone referred to us by the Referral & Resource 
Group whatever their age, race, religion, sex or sexual orientation.  Generally people are 
referred to us from our local area. Our provision at full strength is a maximum of 10 per 
session over three days. Monthly returns are supplied to Edinburgh City Council.  

To protect our members/users all ‘the team’ both employed and voluntary are checked 
via an enhanced PVG disclosure using the Church of Scotland process. 
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Team Development  

Training support continues for staff and volunteers with all staff employees expected 
and encouraged to complete the appropriate SVQ externally validated training awards. 

Financial 

In addition to the funding from the constituent Churches of Murrayfield Churches 
Together, Edinburgh City Council continues to provide a substantial support towards 
the cost of running the club for which we are very grateful.  

Club finances, are in good shape. The Trustees believe it is prudent to maintain a reserve 
which would cover our operating costs for a period of six months. This would enable an 
orderly wind down of activities in the event of a cessation of funding. 

Governance  

The trustees have met regularly to provide direction, oversight, review performance and 
assess risks. We have also reviewed and developed our aims and objectives to ensure 
good governance practice for the benefit of our members, volunteers and employees 
alike. 

Our Staffing Group has a clear remit to oversee all Human Resource matters. We are 
grateful to Agnes Spence, Isobel MacKenzie, Victor Chlebowski and Andrea Sharpe for 
undertaking lead roles on these vital tasks.  

Wider  

Our role in Dementia provision has been recognised in the wider community. We have 
had speaker participation at an international conference on Dementia and one of our 
trustees is a board member of Faith in Older People. This is a third sector organisation 
focused on spiritual support for older people including those with Dementia. We have 
also spoken at ecumenical church events as how co-operating together as churches on 
such projects brings greater understanding and unexpected joys. 

The challenges of Dementia are becoming more main-stream, and are now receiving a 
higher media profile. There is, however, still much that needs to be done. That is where 
we play our part by providing social time, with love and support incorporating 
stimulation and exercise. In undertaking this we provide support not just for the person 
with dementia, but to carers as well. 

The thanks we receive when we have made a difference to those in our care and their 
carers make all the work so worthwhile.  

Finally On behalf of all the Trustees I should like to thank again all the volunteers and 
staff for their dedication and commitment.  

 

The Rev’d Canon Dean JB Fostekew, Convener (Rector of the Church of the Good 
Shepherd) 
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MURRAYFIELD DEMENTIA PROJECT 

ANNUAL REPORT AND ACCOUNTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2016 

Scottish Charity Number SC02310 

Current Management Committee 

Rev’d. Canon Dean Fostekew, Convener  Rev’d. Keith Graham 
May Lindsay       John Crispin 
Agnes Spence      Isobel MacKenzie    
Victor Chlebowski      Sandi Marshall    
Andrea Sharpe (Until April 2016)   Chris Goudie (Appointed June 2015) 
Rev’d Sue Kirkbride (Until February 2016)             John Gibb (ex officio)   

All members of the Management Committee have voting rights and, accordingly, are 
deemed to be “Trustees” in terms of Charities Legislation. 

Contact Address: 

2B Ormidale Terrace 
Edinburgh 
EH12 6EQ 

 

Recruitment and appointment of Management Committee 

All of the Project’s management committee are appointed or re-appointed by the 
members at our Annual General Meeting. 

Rev’d Sue Kirkbride advised in February2016 and Andrea Sharpe in April 2016 that 
they were resigning as Trustees,  and Chris Goudie, was appointed in June 2015.. 

Governing Document 

The Project is a charitable unincorporated association and the purposes and 
administration arrangements are set out in our constitution. 

Purpose 

The purpose of the Project is to provide for the welfare of people with dementia in 
Murrayfield and district and to provide support to their families and carers. 

Management Committee remuneration and expenses 

No member of the Committee received any remuneration for their services as members 
of the Management Committee. 
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MURRAYFIELD DEMENTIA PROJECT 

Activities and achievements 

¶ The club has continued to function throughout the year mainly as a result of the 
block grant from Edinburgh City Council. In addition during the past 6 months a 
further funding stream from Edinburgh and Lothian Health Foundation has been 
granted. This is to provide an outreach service. 

¶ The Outreach service started at the end of September. During the year the 
income for this was £8,800 and the expenditure was £4,771. 

¶ Governance has continued to be provided by regular meetings of the 
Management Committee with additional support by, and under the appraisal of, 
Edinburgh City Council. 

¶ The Project took over the employment of the cook from Murrayfield Parish 
Church from May 2015. As a consequence his salary is now included in the 
accounts under Salary, rather than Catering. 

¶ A varied series of activities have continued for all members throughout the  
year with quiz sessions, theme weeks, keep-fit activities such as carpet bowls, 
musical entertainment with visits from local schools and outings for members.  A 
more detailed report of all aspects of the activities is contained within the Annual 
Report to be presented at the Annual General Meeting. 
 

Reserves 

At the end of the year the Project held funds of £51,448. Of this £47.420 is unrestricted 
and £4,028 is restricted with the restricted fund being for the Outreach service. The 
Murrayfield Dementia Project has been awarded continued funding for 2016/17 at the 
present level by Edinburgh Council and also for 2017/18, subject to budgets and 
ongoing performance of the Project. Funding from Edinburgh and Lothian Health 
Foundation for the Outreach service will continue for a further 18 months at the present 
level, subject to satisfactory reports and unspent funding being returned to the 
Foundation. The Management Committee considers that the general fund of £47,420 is 
sufficient for the Project to cover operating costs for a period of at least 6 months, which 
will allow an orderly wind down of activities in the event of cessation of funding. 

 

................................................................................. 

Rev’d. Canon Dean Fostekew, Convener 

 

................................................................................. 

Date   



16 
 

 
MURRAYFIELD DEMENTIA PROJECT 
Receipts and payments account for the year ended 31 March 2016 
 
  2016 

Unrestricted 
Funds 

2016 
Restricted 

Funds 

2016 
Total 

2015 
Total 

Receipts  £ £ £ £ 

   Grants –       

Edinburgh Council (Due for  Previous 
Year) 

  
5,556.59 

 
- 

 
 5,556.59 

 
4,950.74 

Edinburgh Council (This Year)  54,815.00 - 54,815.00 49,258.45 

Edinburgh & Lothian Health 
Foundation 

  
- 

 
8,800.00 

 
8,800.00 

- 

Club Charges  8,894.50 - 8,894.50 7,384.00 

Donations  1,296.52 - 1,296.52 780.00 

Tax Recovered on Gift Aid  - - - 87.50 

Fund Raising  60.00 - 60.00 82.00 

Bank Interest  50.75 - 50.75 38.55 

Total Receipts  70,673.36 8,800.00 79,473.36 62581.24 

 
Payments      
 Staff Costs      
   Salaries   40,032.32 4,075.41 44,107.73 31,733.51 
   Training   856.00 36.00 892.00 705.00 
   Recruitment Costs  - 230.00 230.00 350.00 
 Office/Administration      
  Computer, Stationery, Printing, 
Telephone etc. 

  
1,312.45 

 
134.98 

 
1,447.43 

 
1,399.66 

 Client Services      

   Functions/Provisions  562.36 44.13 606.49 396.96 

   Catering  4,284.44 - 4,284.44 13,164.45 

   Hall Rental  6,000.00 - 6,000.00 4,980.00 

   Transport  5,450.79 66.87 5,517.66 6,100.38 

Other Costs      

   Insurance  592.59 104.57 697.16 609.56 

   Miscellaneous (Sundries)  384.86 59.00 443.86 412.46 

   Bank Charges  96.00 - 96.00 96.00 

   Accountancy (Payroll)  249.75 20.25 270.00 216.00 

      

Total Payment for Charitable 
Activities 

 59,821.56 4,771.21 64,592.77 60,160.73 

      
Governance Costs: Independent 
Examination 

 696.00 - 696.00 672.00 

      
Total Payments  60,517.56 4,771.21 65,288.77 60835.73 
      
Surplus (Deficit) for the year  10,155.80 4,028.79 14,184.59 1,745.26 
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Murrayfield Dementia Project 
 
Statement of Balances as at 31 March 2016 
 
 
 
 
 

 2016 
Unrestricted 

Funds 

2016 
Restricted 

Funds 

2016 
Total 

2015 
Total 

Bank and Cash in hand  £ £ £ £ 

Opening Balances 
Surplus (Deficit) for the year 
 
Cash and bank balances at end of year 

 
Reserves 

 
Funds at end of year 

 
 

At the 31 March the charity also held 
 
 
 

Other assets 
 
Grant income due 
 
 
 
 
Other Liabilities 
Accountancy and Independent 
examination fees 
Transport costs 
Edinburgh and Lothian Health 
Foundation 

 
 

 37,264.02 
10,155.80 

 
47,419.82 

 
 
 

47,419.82 
 
 
 
 

2016 
Unrestricted 

Funds 
£ 
- 

______________ 
 
 
 
 

720.00 
 

450.00 
- 

1,170.00 

- 
4,028.79 

 
4,028.79 

 
 
 

4,028.79 
 
 
 
 

2016 
Restricted 

Funds 
£ 
- 

_____________ 
 
 
 
 
- 
 
- 

4,028.79 
4,028.79 

37,264.02 
14,184.59 

 
51,444.61 

 
 
 

51,448.61 
 
 
 
 

2016 
Total 

 
£ 
- 

______________ 
 
 
 
 

720.0 
 

450.00 
4,028.79 
5,198.79 

35,518.76 
1,745.26 

 
37,264.02 

 
 
 

37,264.02 
 
 
 
 

2015 
Total 

 
£ 

5,556.59 
_______________ 

 
 
 
 

750.00 
 

450.00 
- 

1,200.00 
 
 

The unrestricted fund represents free reserves. 

The restricted fund represents unspent Edinburgh and Lothian Health Foundation 
funding which would have to be returned to the Foundation if it remained unspent.  The 
restricted fund is for the Outreach service. 

Approved by the Management Committee and signed on their behalf 

 

................................................................................. 

J Gibb, Treasurer 

 

Date   ........................................................................ 
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MURRAYFIELD DEMENTIA PROJECT 

Independent Examiner’s Report to the Management Committee of Murrayfield Dementia 
Project (SC023210) 

I report on the accounts of the Charity for the year ended 31 March 2015 which are set 
out on pages 3 and 4. 

Respective responsibilities of Management Committee and Examiner 

The charity’s management committee are responsible for the preparation of the 
accounts in accordance with the terms of the Charities and Trustee Investment 
(Scotland) Act 2005 and the Charities Accounts (Scotland) Regulations 2006 as 
amended. The charity’s management committee consider that the audit requirements of 
Regulation 10(1) (d) of the Accounts Regulations does not apply. It is my responsibility 
to examine the accounts under section 44(1) (c) of the Act and to state whether 
particular matters have come to my attention. 

Basis of independent examiner’s statement 

My examination is carried out in accordance with Regulation 11 of the Charities 
Accounts (Scotland) Regulations 2006 as amended. An examination includes a review of 
the accounting records kept by the charity and a comparison of the accounts presented 
with these records. It also includes consideration of any unusual items or disclosures in 
the accounts and seeks explanations from the management committee concerning any 
such matters. The procedures undertaken do not provide all the evidence that would be 
required in an audit, and consequently I do not express and audit opinion on the 
accounts. 

Independent examiners statement 

In the course of my examination no matter has come to my attention 

1. which gives me reasonable cause to believe that in any material respect the      
requirements 
 

¶ to keep accounting records in accordance with Section 44(1) (a) of the 2005 Act 
and Regulation 4 of the 2006 Accounts Regulations, as amended ,and 

¶ to prepare accounts which accord with the accounting records and comply with 
Regulation 9 of the 2006 Accounts regulations as amended have not been met; or 

2. to which in my opinion, attention should be drawn in order to enable a proper 
understanding of the accounts to be reached. 
 

Lea Brash BA CA 

Relevant Professional Body: The Institute of Chartered Accountants of Scotland 

Johnston Smillie Ltd 
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Senior Support Worker’s Report: 

Activities 

Music 

Dementia is rapidly becoming the health and social care challenge of the 21st century. 
Numbers affected are set to soar because of an expanding older population. The total 
number of people with dementia in the UK is predicted to be in excess of 1million by 
2021. So, while there are no long-term cures, ways of alleviating symptoms are 
becoming more available and accessible 

The quickening art- being bought to life 

The auditory system of the brain is the first to fully function at 16 weeks, which means 
that you are musically receptive long before anything else. The same applies later in life 
especially in regards to a dementia-type breakdown of memory. 

Singing and listening to music are not only enjoyable activities, they can also provide a 
way for people with cognitive impairments, along with their carers, to express 
themselves and socialize with others in fun and supportive groups. 

Even when many memories are hard to retrieve, music seems to be 
especially easy to recall. Dr. Oliver Sacks (CBE, FRCP) eminent 
Neurologist and ‘Awakenings’ author indicated that music- 
especially music that has been selected with the individual in mind 
can help to:  

“Animate, organise and bring a sense of identity back to people who are out of it 
otherwise- music will bring them back into it, into their own personhood, their 

own memories, and their own autobiographies”. 

 

There are five leading reasons why music is especially important to people with 
Dementia or any other cognitive impairment: 

1. Music evokes emotions that bring memories. 
2. Musical aptitude and appreciation are two of the last remaining abilities in 

dementia patients. 
3. Music can bring emotional and physical closeness. 
4. Singing is engaging. 
5. Music can shift mood, manage stress and stimulate positive interactions. 

 
Using the Alzheimer’s Singing for the brain as inspiration, we 
have certainly seen the effects that music has on our members 
of the club and on many occasions have witnessed a member 
that is often withdrawn or uncommunicative become lively and 
interactive when music is introduced to a session. 
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At the Murrayfield Club, we try to incorporate 
music into each day, whether it be through a 
music and movement session, music related to 
the weekly theme, songs designed to help 
personal reminiscence or quiet, contemplative 
music after lunch. We also invite many local 
singing groups and musicians and even our own 
volunteers and staff to showcase their unique 
talents.  

Other activities 

The Murrayfield Club is open three days per week and can accommodate up to ten 
individuals each day. Tuesdays, Thursdays and Fridays provide a service for socially 
isolated, frailer older people and those individuals with a diagnosis of Cognitive 
Impairment/Dementia. 

The Activities delivered within the Club environment are varied and flexible and try to 
offer as much stimulation for each individual member. A programme of themed weeks 
reflects the seasons, local, national and world events, interests and hobbies and has 
included: Working Days, The Queens 90th, Edinburgh and Storytelling. 

The basic structure of the day stays the same (travel to venue, welcome refreshments 
and home baking, music and movement, 2-3 activities, lunch and afternoon activity) but 
the specific activities will change on a daily basis. Some will reflect the themes but 
others will incorporate reminiscence, mental agility/stimulation, and sensory therapy. 
All of the activities are in line with recognised Cognitive Stimulation Therapy and have 
an emphasis of enjoyment and fun.  

Although delivered in a group setting, the Club endeavours to provide a person centred 
approach to care and the staff and volunteers recognise the needs of individuals and are 
very flexible in their approach to activity planning.  

Members are encouraged to share their ideas, opinions and memories and often bring 
items into the Club for others to enjoy and talk about. 

Transport 

We have been fortunate in utilising the Pilton Equalities 
Project (PEP) buses on two out of the three days per week 
that we operate. PEP is a member of the Edinburgh 
Community Transport Operators Group (ECTOG) and has 
always been consistent in their delivery of service to the 

Club. As well as transport, PEP also provide an number of different 
services throughout North Edinburgh- including; neighbourhood groups, 
gardening and decorating, homecare and companionship, lifelong 
learning and volunteer training. Our staff and Volunteers have been 
fortunate to attend comprehensive Passenger Assistant Training in line 
with the Minibus Driver’s Awareness Scheme (MIDAS). 
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Catering 

All of the Clubs’ refreshment needs have been provided by the catering department 
using the facilities located within the Murrayfield Parish Church Hall. Gavin Watson 
supplies freshly baked goods for morning refreshments and a fully nutritionally 
balanced two course meal at lunch time. Specific dietary requirements are catered for 
and the menu is seasonally variable. Gavin also supplies delicious tray-bakes and tiffin 
for afternoon refreshments. 

Spiritual Well-being 

The importance of continuity of worship (and using familiar signs 
and symbols as part of that) as well as the capacity to create forms 
of worship that tap into spiritual memory are an important aspect 
in the Club’s environment. As far as reasonably practical, we offer 
monthly Ministerial services and emotional and spiritual support 
to the members. This is optional and members have the 

opportunity to remove themselves from the room if they do not wish to take part, and 
are provided with an alternative activity. Mostly these short sessions are an opportunity 
to give the time, attention and listening support to individuals and aid in finding 
meaning and purpose in their lives. It also provides continuity for older people in terms 
of their familiar rituals and routines that help to sustain their memory and general 
wellbeing. 

Spirituality can be expressed through the Ministerial services or through music, dancing, 
reminiscence and poetry. All of which are readily included in the variety of activities at 
the Club. 

Outreach Corstorphine and Murrayfield 

Following the terms of an agreement with The 
Corstorphine Dementia Project, The Murrayfield Club 
refers individual members for additional Outreach 
support based on their needs. The Murrayfield Club 
has three 2hour appointments each week whereby 
the allocated Outreach worker will support the 
member in various tasks (such as shopping or 
running errands) or support in accessing community 
services.  

There are currently 3 members receiving the service with success. The Outreach worker 
endeavours to attend Trustee meetings and communicates effectively with members of 
staff regarding each member. 
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In September 2015, The Murrayfield Dementia Project 
successfully managed to secure funding from the Edinburgh 
and Lothian’s Health Foundation in order to support a new 
Outreach Worker post. 

Liz Potter’s remit is to support the socially isolated elderly in 
their homes with the aim of improving their connection with 
the community as well as helping people with dementia and 

supporting their carers by providing some respite time. The post aims to support a 
potential member’s transition into the club environment and to bridge the gap between 
club members moving on from our services to the next stage in the individual’s care 
journey.  

Currently Liz is successfully establishing the job role, assessing individual needs, 
creating individual care plans and risk assessments and liaising with Senior Support 
Staff at the day centre to receive referrals and conversely to make referrals to and from 
the Club. The outreach department also receives referrals from the MCT group, the Local 
Opportunities for Older People (LOOPS), direct referrals from GPs and occupational 
therapists as well as family and friends. Liz also provides ad hoc support for the Club 
which allows for members to get to know her and to contribute to the continuity of care 
within the Dementia Project. 

Lighthearts 

A group of older ladies within the community who meet weekly for coffee scones and 
chat are now being supported by the staff and volunteers of the Murrayfield Club and 
our Outreach worker, this includes a successful trip whereby the Outreach worker 
sourced funding of £120 from the Roseburn Masonic Lodge. 

Visitors/entertainment 

As well as the talents of our very own volunteers, the Club is thankful to be visited by 
incredibly talented people: 

¶ Within the past year we have enjoyed the vocal talents of The Springwell Singers, 
Mhari Leach and Marion Fry, The Sycamore Singers and Ian Dunn accompanied by 
his wife. 

¶ We have also enjoyed the musical talents of Ann Scott who kindly plays the piano 
regularly for our members- evoking many memories and the emotions surrounding 
them.  

¶ We continue to regularly host placements for student Doctors and Nurses from local 
G.P. offices and have also given talks to the Murrayfield Medical Centre resulting in a 
£220 donation to Club activities. 

¶ We host young students from various Schools that are take part in the Young 
Philanthropist Initiative (YPI). Any prize money from YPI competition stages is 
kindly donated to Club funds. 

¶ A special mention is also made in recognition of donations from Elspeth Young’s 
funeral which is to be used for the further enjoyment of Club activities. 
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Feedback: 

The Murrayfield Club seeks feedback from its members throughout each of their visits. 
Their care needs are monitored and service is adjusted accordingly, especially regarding 
risk assessments, likes/dislikes, allergies and mobility issues. There is also a 6-week 
review of service after commencement and subsequent 6-month reviews of service. The 
following are quotes from members, carers and volunteers regarding provision of 
activities and entertainment, transport, catering, spiritual well-being and 
communication. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

“I’d like a little more 

exercise to music but not 

many other people like it” 

S.P. June 2015-On 

activities. 

“Thank-you for taking 

mum each week- I can see 

she really enjoys it and the 

break is very welcome at 

home” 

M.B. August 2015- On 

respite 

“My aunt always enjoyed her time 

at the Murrayfield Club and we are 

grateful.” 

N.M. Feb 2016- On relative’s 

attendance at the club. 

“The programme of activities is just astounding 

and ‘S’ comes home animated and always with a 

smile on her face” 

I.U. Nov 2015- On benefits to spouse. 

“Coming back here is wonderful and I like 

to see that my friends are okay” 

M.W. Mar 2016-After a long stay in hospital 

“It’s fun on the bus- the girls are 

very helpful” 

E.A. Jan 2016- On transport 

“Sometimes the level of noise in the 

room can be quite overwhelming as 

the hearing aid picks everything up 

and I can’t concentrate” 

B.M. Feb 2016 – On communication 

“I’m very grateful to the outreach worker. I knew what I 

wanted but couldn’t get there. But now I come every week 

and everything is better.” 

 

H.J. Mar 2016- On provision of care 

 

 

“I enjoy the food and there’s 

never been an issue with my 

allergy-It’s just not a 

problem!” 

R.H. Oct 2015 – On Catering 
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Summary and Goals for 2016: 

The Murrayfield Club continues to function as a cohesive unit of Trustees, Staff and 
Volunteers and provides consistent care in the community for older people with social 
and health care needs. The Club is still a warm, welcoming and safe environment for 
members and visitors alike.   

 

The Goals for the future include: 

¶ Continuing to provide a comprehensive programme of stimulating and engaging 
activities. 

¶ Striving to maintaining full numbers and high attendance figures 
¶ Using existing funding to continue provision of service through 2016 and beyond 
¶ Using ELHF Funding to continue to develop the Outreach programme within the 

local community 
¶ Improve communication methods with carers and members 
¶ Continue to train staff and volunteers to a higher standard 
¶ Provide consistently reliable transport to and from the Club. 

Current Vacancies: 

Trustee Board Vacancies: 

- 2 Representative for Saughtonhall United Reformed Church. 
- 1 representative from the Church of the Good Shepherd 

Volunteer Vacancies: 

- 2 vacancies in the Murrayfield Club over Tuesday and Thursday. 
- Transport assistants for Friday 

Contact Details 

Telephone: 07881288909 

E-mail: murrayfield.club@btconnect.com 

Secretary E-mail: mdp.secretary@mct.org.uk 

Tuesday to Friday 9:30-4:30pm 

 

If you wish to peruse the Murrayfield Dementia Project’s Constitution or the signed copy of 
the AGM report please contact The Murrayfield Club using the above details. 



 

 
Appendix 1: Structure of the Murrayfield Dementia Project 
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